Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on November 8, 2011
Present:
Mayor:  Brian Mielke



Council Members:  Alan Ralston, Adam Strain, Joan Perron

Absent:
Council Member Josh Lee

Also Present:  Mendota Heights Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, City Attorney Tom 


Lehmann, Building Official David Neameyer, City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Brian Mielke opened the City Council meeting at 8:04 with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/Strain) to approve the October 11, 2011 minutes as presented.  Passed 4-0.

Agenda:  The agenda was approved as presented.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Strain, seconded by Ralston to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented with the conditional approval of the Xcel Energy Bill once it is received in the mail.  Passed 4-0.

General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for Nov.
$  1,384.27

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for Oct.


$  2,000.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal




$     832.50

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$  8,357.11

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$     363.37
Xcel Energy—Jail 9/20/11-10/19/11



$         9.95

PERA—October





$     135.00

McDonough’s Waterjetting Service—Inspection

$     425.00

Bonfire Company—Refund of Bond for Engineering Svcs.
$     869.00


(Not paid out in Oct. Disbursements)

Jennifer Bruestle—Phone Service



$       48.42

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$  1,000.00

Enterprise Fund:
Jim Perron—Tent Rental




$       50.00

David Olin—October 





$     750.00

Xcel Energy—Park Lights




$         9.97

It was moved (Perron/Ralston) to approve the transfer of $1,649.11 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, and the transfer of $12,000 from the Money Market Fund to the General Fund to maintain the General Fund balance.  Passed 4-0.

Discuss erosion issues related to 2 Windy Ridge, Mendota, MN
Devee Joy, property owner of 2 Windy Ridge, was present to discuss council concerns regarding the removal of 6 trees from city property which abuts the backside of 2 Windy Ridge.  These trees were removed by someone associated with Mrs. Joy.  Mrs. Joy was asked to attend the council meeting in order to develop a landscape plan to prevent erosion from occurring during the spring of 2012.  Mrs. Joy stated her landscaper was asked to attend the council meeting, but was unable to attend at the appointed time.  Mayor Mielke asked Mrs. Joy to provide background information regarding the removal of the most recent trees.  Mrs. Joy stated she would not provide detailed information without having someone present to consult with due to liability/ legal issues.  Mrs. Joy stated she would like to cooperate with the City and have her landscape company provide a plan within the next 5 days to be reviewed by the city.  Mrs. Joy informed council the reason why the 6 felled trees were not removed immediately was due to her landscaper receiving information from Bituminous Roadway stating the trees were not impeding their work.  However, Mayor Mielke informed Mrs. Joy the trees were jutting out into the roadway, causing cars to swerve around the trees to avoid them.
Mrs. Joy provided council with background information regarding her landscape plans since she has resided at 2 Windy Ridge.  Mrs. Joy stated the landscape company she employed informed her she needed to remove all the trees in her back yard in order to manage the buckthorn.  The landscape company then applied grass seed to the backyard and bluff area with a protective netting to establish a lawn in order to prevent erosion.  The same landscape company informed Mrs. Joy she would have to repeat this process every two years in order to prevent buckthorn from reestablishing itself within her property.  Councilwoman Perron requested Mrs. Joy provide council with her landscape plan before she implements her landscaping measures due to previous involvement with the DNR several years ago when Mrs. Joy initially removed the vegetation, as well as non-invasive species from her back hillside.  Mrs. Joy stated she will provide a landscape plan to council and would like to move forward with the next steps necessary to prevent erosion from occurring.

Council unanimously agreed Mrs. Joy will need to complete the following requirements:

1.  Replace the oak trees which were removed from city property.

2.  Provide a landscape plan from a professional, licensed landscape company to the City          detailing the erosion control measures to be implemented on Mrs. Joy’s property.

3.  The landscape plan must be implemented this fall in order to prevent erosion from               occurring during the spring of 2012. 

Discuss 360 E Street possible use as multi-family housing:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann stated under Mendota City Code, Section 802.01.C.7, multi-family dwellings are allowed when a conditional use permit is approved by the Mendota City Council.  Therefore, Tom Lehmann will contact Kevin Lynch, property owner of 360 E Street, to inform him he will need to seek conditional approval from the Mendota City Council for 360 E Street to be considered a multi-family dwelling.

Discuss possible closure of Mendota Post Office:  Clerk Bruestle informed council the United Stated Postal Service (USPS) will be providing an informational meeting to take place at Henry Sibley High School on December 6, 2012 regarding the possible closure of the Mendota Post Office.  Mendota residents will be informed of this meeting via mail.  Residents not able to attend this meeting can mail their comments to the USPS.  After the meeting, the USPS will conduct a survey to determine the use and frequency of service of the Mendota Post Office.  Mike Schletty, Mendota Post Office Clerk, informed residents the USPS will consider closing post offices which are closer than 2 miles of another post office and whose yearly income is below $50,000.  Mike Schletty stated the Mendota Post office is exactly 2 miles from another post office and the yearly income of the Mendota Post Office exceeds $50,000.  Also, Mike Schletty stated other communities whose post office is being considered on the list of possible closures have received their notices regarding the informational meetings.  If Mendota residents do not receive a notice by November 23rd (two weeks before the December 6th meeting), that could be a good indication the Mendota Post Office may be not be high on the list of possible closures.  Clerk Bruestle will provide updated information to council as it arises.
Discuss Mendota Business License Fee increase:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed council when raising city fees, the council cannot raise license fees in order to generate revenue.  The Council must justify the increase in fees due to an increase in costs associated with the business community as well as administering the license.  

Motioned by Strain, seconded by Perron to increase the 2012 Garbage Hauler License fee increase to from $30 to $50 per year.  Passed 3-1.  Ralston voted against increase.

Motioned by Strain, seconded by Ralston to establish a flat fee for 2012 Restaurant, Manufacturing and General Business Licenses to be set at $125.00 per year.  Passed 4-0.

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Strain to increase the 2012 on-sale liquor license fee by 10%, which would increase the license from $3,500 to $3,850 per year.  This increase does not take into account the $200 Sunday license.  Passed 4-0.
The council will track the police expenditures relating to the establishments holding an on-sale liquor license over the course of the next year.

Project recommendations for CDBG Grant Application for 2012:  The council was in agreement the list of priorities for projects to be considered to be completed under the CDBG grant would be as follows:

1.  
Storage shed for city-owned property to be placed within Veteran’s Park.

2.  
Build a new gazebo within Veteran’s Park.

3.  
Pool funds over the course of 2-3 years for playground equipment within 
Veteran’s Park.

Clerk Bruestle and Councilwoman Perron will provide council with estimates for the above projects so Council can make a decision which project to consider when applying for CDBG funds for 2012.

Approve Mendota Building Code Update:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann tabled until the December 13, 2012 meeting.

Approve Resolution 11-05:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve Resolution 11-05, Resolution to approve the City of Mendota’s landfill abatement funding application to Dakota County.  Passed 4-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 9:23 p.m.


      Public comment closed at 9:23 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Adam Strain:  Council Member Strain stated he would like to thank council for allowing him to attend classes in lieu of attending the past two council meetings, and would like to thank Council Member Josh Lee for keeping him up to date on city business.

Council Member Alan Ralston:  Council Member Ralston stated he provided a city map with the manholes marked on the map to McDonough’s Waterjetting Service.  On October 24, 2011, a technician from McDonough’s removed each manhole cover, indicated on Council Member Ralston’s map numbered from 8-33, at which time the sanitary sewer was inspected and received a letter grade from “A” being good condition to “F” needing immediate attention.  Council Member Ralston provided the report to council, noting all sections of the sanitary sewer line inspected received either an A or B grade, with one section receiving a C grade.  However, 3 manhole covers were noted as being cracked, and will need to be replaced.

After the inspection was completed, the manhole cover located in front of 1352 Sibley Memorial Highway no longer fit within the manhole cover ring.  Council Member Ralston stated this particular manhole cover was not on the inspection list, so it may be a coincidence the manhole cover no longer is fitting within the ring.  A MN/Dot employee noticed the manhole cover askew and sought out Council Member Ralston to remedy the situation.  The MN/Dot employee placed cones around the manhole cover, which were then stolen.  Council Member Ralston noticed the asphalt that has been built up over years of Highway 13 being resurfaced has caused the manhole cover ring to be obstructed by asphalt, while the upper portion of the asphalt has been chipped away causing the cover to fit incorrectly.  Therefore, Council Member Ralston placed a previously cracked manhole cover over the manhole with a MN/Dot barrel over the manhole cover.  Council Member Ralston requested a volunteer to swap out a manhole cover from a lower traffic road in Mendota with the cracked, temporary manhole cover located at 1352 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Council Member Ralston or Road Commissioner Danny Dahlberg will then locate the appropriate sized manhole covers and replace the 4 cracked manhole covers within Mendota.
Council Member Ralston read a letter from a Mendota Resident outlining concerns regarding Mendota’s policy regarding leashed animals, animal licensing and dog dropping removal.  The Mendota resident believes many dogs are defecating on private property while on a leash; however, the pet owner’s are not picking up after their pets.  Also, the resident is concerned the city is using the services of a Lakeville animal control facility; therefore, when a resident calls to report an animal loose within the town, the animal’s whereabouts may be undetermined once animal control arrives at the scene due to the distance animal control needs to travel in order to arrive at the scene.  The City of Mendota will not incur any of the costs associated with calls made to animal control.  Council requested Clerk Bruestle provides information to residents concerning licensing their pets with the City.  Residents must provide the name and description of their pet along with the tag number and copy of recent rabies shot to Pat Jung to be registered with the City of Mendota.
Mayor Brian Mielke:  Mayor Mielke stated city mail is available for review.  Mayor Mielke informed Council his wife, Nancy Mielke, has contacted area businesses for donations to have a tree lighting/decorating ceremony, along with hot chocolate and treats for children from Santa on November 26th at 5 p.m. in Veteran’s Park.  Mayor Mielke stated no City funds would be used for this event.  Mayor Mielke stated he would like Council to be aware of his intentions regarding this event and would like approval from Council.  Council did not have any objections to this event taking place, and many were excited to see a community event such as this take place.

Council Member Joan Perron:  Council Member Perron stated she was not able to contact Janet Alland of Home Federal Bank regarding the overgrown lot at 1319 Second Street.  Council Member Perron stated she will attempt to contact Mrs. Alland to have the lot maintained in the spring of 2012.

Staff Comment:

Building Official David Neameyer:  Building Official David Neameyer stated the only active building permit for October was the roofing project at 1332 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Otherwise, Building Official Neameyer has nothing to report.
Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  Chief Aschenbrenner stated he has no official report, but is available for questions or comments.

 City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  No Comment
City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  No Comment

There being no further business, it was moved (Strain/Perron) to adjourn the meeting at 9:55 p.m.  Passed 4-0.

Attest: ________________________


Jennifer Bruestle, City Clerk
